
CITY OF HAHIRA 

COUNCIL MEETING 

NOVEMBER 1, 2018 

6:00 P.M. 

COURTHOUSE 

 

The Mayor and Council met for a Council meeting November 1, 2018 with Mayor Bruce Cain presiding. 

PRESENT:  Mayor Bruce Cain, Councils:  Kenneth Davis, Patrick Warren and Mayor Pro Tem Mason 
Barfield.  City Manager Jonathan Sumner, Fire Chief Dwight Bennett, Police Chief Terry Davis and PWD 
Donnie Warren.  City Clerk Lisa Mashburn and Councilman Terry Benjamin were not present. 

CALL TO ORDER:  Mayor Bruce Cain 

ESTABLISH QUORUM:  Mayor Bruce Cain 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Mayor Bruce Cain 

INVOCATION:  Wilmon Stanley 

REVIEW/CORRECTION OF MEETING MINUTES: 

A.  OCTOBER 2, 2018  WORK SESSION 
B.  OCTOBER 4, 2018 COUNCIL MEETING 

The Mayor asked if anyone had any questions or corrections regarding the minutes.  None noted.  
Councilman Davis made a motion to approve the minutes as presented which was seconded by Mayor 
Pro Tem Barfield.  Mayor Pro Tem Barfield, Councilman Davis and Councilman Warren all voted in 
favor of the motion. 

CITIZENS TO BE HEARD: 

Mark Lampert of 550 W Stanfill Street said he would like to thank you for the stripping on W Stanfill 
Street in the S curve.  I think it is a lot safer going around the curve and I think people are slowing down. 

WIlmon Stanley of 308 S Washington Street said he would like to thank the Public works, Fire 
department and the Police department for the good work during the storm.  They were working hard to 
keep everyone safe.  I would like to also thank Chief Davis for the direct call checking on us when the 
power went out during the storm.  He does a great job and goes out of his way to help.  Thank you for 
your concern. 

 

REVIEW OF BILLS/BUDGET OVERAGES: 



The Mayor asked if anyone had any questions or concerns regarding the bills.  None noted.  Councilman 
Warren made a motion to pay the bills as presented which was seconded by Councilman Davis.  
Councilman Warren, Councilman Davis and Mayor Pro Tem Barfield all voted in favor of the motion. 

DISCUSSIONS: 

A.    COURTHOUSE COUNCIL CHAIRS-SPLOST VII (CITY MANAGER) 

City Manager Sumner stated we discussed this on Tuesday night at the Work Session and decided to see 
if we can replace the barrels on the chairs.  PWD Warren and staff took the chair apart and it has one 
whole piece and lever that would be hard to replace.  It is not constructed to remove and replace and 
this is disappointing.  I have quotes on the exact chairs if you would like to consider or we can go out 
and find other chairs.  Some of the chairs do have rips in them, the courts do not use this courtroom 
anymore so we are the only ones using the chairs now.  Councilman Warren said that he thinks we 
should stick with this chair with the embroidery on it, we have a good price for replacement chairs.  
Councilman Warren made a motion to approve the purchase of the new chairs with embroidery at 
quoted price which was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Barfield.  Councilman Warren, Councilman Davis 
and Mayor Pro Tem Barfield all voted in favor of the motion. 

 

CONSENT AGENDA: 

A. CITY MANAGER LAPTOP-SPLOST VII 
B. CERTIFIED PUBLIC MANAGER PROGRAM-CITY MANAGER 
C.  ADA TRANSITION PLAN 

The Mayor asked if anyone had any questions regarding the Consent agenda.  None noted.  Councilman 
Davis made a motion to approve the Consent agenda which was seconded by Councilman Warren.  
Councilman Davis, Councilman Warren and Mayor Pro Tem Barfield all voted in favor of the motion. 

REPORTS: 

Mayor Pro Tem Barfield thanked everyone for the good job they do each day.  I appreciate the Mayor, 
Department heads and staff and thank you all for coming out tonight. 

Councilman Davis said thank you for coming and I hope everyone will stay safe over the holidays.  Be 
sure to go and vote, you can still go vote early or vote on Election Day next Tuesday.   

Councilman Warren said he appreciates the service of everyone and happy Halloween.  The Fire 
department, Police department and the Public works were all out in force for the storm.  We had no 
problems and I thank you for what you do.  I pray for patience and tolerance on this voting outcome. 

City Manager Sumner thanked everyone for the opportunity to serve, this is my 12th year and I enjoyed 
it thoroughly and really do appreciate the opportunity.  I really do appreciate the department heads and 
Admin staff for all they do, I hope we can continue to move forward.  Please remember the Christmas 
tree lighting on November 29th.  Thank you all for coming out. 

Mayor Cain thanked Chairman Slaughter for coming and thank you to all the citizens for coming out 
tonight.  Thank you to the department heads for the awesome job you do.  Everyone was prepared for 



the hurricane and worked days before making sure everyone would be safe.  Everyone worked together 
and the outcome was good. 

Mayor Pro Tem Barfield made a motion to adjourn which was seconded by Councilman Warren.  
Councilman Warren, Councilman Davis and Mayor Pro Tem Barfield all voted in favor of the motion. 

 

THE MEETING WAS ADJOURNED AT 6:30 P.M. 

 

ADJOURN. 

 

 

 

 

_________________________________________________ 

MAYOR BRUCE CAIN 

___________________________________________________ 

CITY CLERK LISA MASHBURN 

 


